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                    January 30, 2009

Fred R. Panico R.L.A.

Planning/Design Associates

9 Alexander Drive

Windham,  ME  

Re:  Minor Site Plan Review:  
72 Walnut Street (Shopov residence);  2-unit residence (duplex)

Application # 2006-0230

Dear Mr. Panico,

I refer to your submissions received on December 4, 2009 including a stormwater analysis and revised building design.

As discussed at the meeting on January 15, 2009 and telephone conversation on January 23, 2009, the proposals are acceptable in principle, subject to resolution of details and clarification/confirmation as outlined below.

Zoning

1. Please clarify the height of the proposed building as Plan A-1 shows a five foot discrepancy between the measured height and the stated height.  Final zoning comments await the receipt of accurate plans so that we can review the proposed height.

2. Please clarify whether there are rear steps leading down to the patio; if so, these need to be shown on all of the plans and respect setback requirements.

Summary of design comments (as referenced to the R-6 Design Standards):

3. The revised building addresses most of the issues raised in relation to the earlier submissions.  The main outstanding issue is the fenestration on the front elevation which does not meet Standards D-1, F-2, G-4. As discussed, the two kitchen windows need to be revised and another window should be introduced over the porch, either to align with the main entrance door or centered on the porch roof.

4. Thank you for the samples of materials, which are acceptable.  Please specify on the plans (we do not need to see samples) the porch and balcony finishing details.
Traffic Engineering

5. Please note that a condition of approval will be “That no part of the area between the building and the nearest (west) property line (downhill side, chain link fence) may be used for vehicle parking except motorbikes and bicycles. This area includes the area between the paved drive access to the garage and the west property line.” The condition is to ensure compliance with zoning, access design and pervious surface requirements.
6. The design of the access and curb cut does not meet City standards due to its excessive width and radius design. The curb cut and drive need to be redesigned to provide access to the garage only.  This requires further discussion. 
7. Please note that if this project is approved a condition of approval will be “That parking in front of the garage door such that the sidewalk is blocked will be prohibited and will be enforced by the City”.
8. The City’s Traffic Engineers request that you submit confirmation of sight distances for movements entering and exiting the driveway.
Engineering

9. Please include spot grades to ensure that the surface drainage is directed as intended and provide details for the proposed catch basin.
10. Please confirm and show on the plans that all roof and site drainage will be directed to the proposed detention basin and that the basin is designed to contain a 25 year storm event and infiltrate that water. Please note that downspouts are shown at locations outside of the pond and need to be revised/clarified.
11. Please confirm that no foundation drains are located in the vicinity of the detention pond.  We also need soils information for the location where the detention pond will be located.  Please show on the site plan (in relation to the detention basin) the location of the previous soil test pit (Test Pit TP-3 from the Sweet Associates 2007 “Schematic Site Plan”) so we can establish if that is adequate soil information or whether an additional test pit is required to determine the permeability of the soils to accept and infiltrate the volume of water anticipated from the site.

12. Please note that a condition of any approval for this project would be “that if a foundation under drain system is installed for the proposed house, that the under drain system shall not be connected to the sanitary sewer system”. 
Other issues

13. Please submit a separate Landscape Plan (or more details on the site plan) to clarify the proposals in terms of landscape treatment;  eg the detention pond; the rear or exposed parts of the structural walls; the closing of the gap between this property and 110 North St; pervious ground cover for the area to the west of the building, and required street trees. The City Ordinance requires 2 street trees per unit, normally planted in the ROW, in addition to on-site planting. In this case we suggest that these trees be located just inside the site boundary adjacent to the drive leading to the garage. They could also be within the sidewalk esplanade, which could be extended when the curb cut is reduced.    
14. Please clarify any proposed lighting on the Site Plan;  the 2006 submission included floodlights which do not meet the City’s lighting standards.
15. The large retaining wall is shown to end on a neighbor’s property (southern property boundary).  Please submit documentation showing that the applicant has rights to build this wall and also clarifies regarding its future maintenance.

16. My files show that we have not received capacity letters from the Portland Water District and the City’s Wastewater Division (to confirm that there is available capacity for water and sewer services to the two new units). These need to be submitted prior to any final approvals. Also please reconfirm that the letter of financial capability dated October 2007 is still valid and covers the cost of the project.
17. Please clarify on the revised plans the extent to which the existing sidewalk will need to be altered for the proposed project. This will allow Public Services to evaluate whether a waiver that requires City Council approval is required.  

Please contact me if you have any questions; I can be reached on (207)874 8728 or at jf@portlandmaine.gov.

Sincerely,
[signed]
Jean Fraser

Planner
cc.
	Barbara Barhydt, Development Review Manager
Marge Schmuckal, Zoning Administrator 
	Tom Errico, Wilbur Smith Consulting Engineers

 David Margolis-Pineo, Deputy City Engineer
	Dan Goyette, Engineering Reviewer
Jeff Tarling, City Arborist
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